
Board of Selectmen  March 2, 2022
Special Meeting  7:00 P.M.

The minutes reflect motions and a summary of the discussion.  Refer to the attached 
link for the recording of this meeting.

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=koWwfht9WI0

Present: Jean Speck, Rufus deRham and Glenn Sanchez. 

Also, present: Darlene Brady, Zanne Charity, Karen Chase, Melissa Cherniske, Bonnie 
Donzella, Jen Dubray, Therese Duncan, Sandy Edelman, Eric Epstein, Alan Gawel, 
Donna Hayes, Sal Lilienthal, Sarah Marshal, Adam Manes, Patricia Oris, Rick Osborne, 
John Russell, Jill Scholsohn, John Walker, Lynn Werner, Alicia Winter, Matthew Winter, 
Lynn Worthington and Wes Wyrick.

Jean Speck called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

ROV:
Therese Duncan: 

 This year's budget reflected two elections this coming year's budget at the 
moment, reflect three elections, so there's already a huge increase in our budget.

 Karen has stated that she's going to resign at the end of June and that will add 
training costs.

 Supplies has an increase due to inflation, as well as the extra, at least one extra 
election. 

 Postage will stay the same.
 Notices will stay the same.
 Mileage stays the same.
 Election refreshments has a modest increase of $100 due to inflation.
 Dues will stay at $200.
 Conference fees $2,500, which is the same.
 Training as a $500 increase.
 Salary

o We proposed that the registrar's have an extra hour per week of work 
that's due to an increase, from the state, in what our expectations are to 
do the job.

o We have extra hours for the deputy registrar's due to increase in the 
number of elections.

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=koWwfht9WI0
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Karen Chase:
 We did ask for an increase of up to $15 an hour for the co-workers who are now 

making $13 an hour, I believe it is $15 to match the state minimum wage.

Town Clerk:
Darlene Brady: 

 Most my lines have stayed flat.
 Supply line, although it's 100% increase, it went from $200 to $400 to adjust 

based on historical data.
 Conferences reduced. looking ahead at the dates, I know that for in 2023 I will 

not be able to attend one of the conferences.  So, I've already reduced that in the 
line. That might mean the following year, it will go back up but there's no reason 
to put that slight amount of money in the budget line.

 The other increase would be salary and that was put in with the 6% Cola.
 I truly hope that the Board of Selectmen put a lot of time into discussing 

evaluating and really put a lot of reflection into what the salary requests mean.
 Not only do they mean to us individually but what they mean to the profession.
 What they mean to respond to the respect of the work that has been done and 

the work that will be continued to be done, going forward.
 I hope that when you schedule your budget meetings going forward because 

there's been no discussion about the salary line but that is a specific topic with 
time put aside and then it doesn't come down to and (I'm on record as saying this 
in past years and I'll say it again) unfortunately, it always comes down to the last 
minute and they become compromised lines. 

 I would just like to ask that I hear a commitment from the three selectmen that 
time will be put aside for that salary discussion.

Glenn Sanchez: 
 I would like to discuss.

Rufus deRham: 
 You put down 5.9%, it's not a big deal and it's like $57 that difference but, most 

people put down 6%.
 What is the exact Cola?

Darlene Brady: 
 I believe that when I looked it up cola is 5.9.
 I think that is a rounding factor when the document was prepared.  
 $57 does matter so it's Okay, if you look at it, as 6%.

Land Use:
Donna Hayes:
ZBA:

 We don't usually get a lot of applications for ZPA.
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 Which means that our regulations are doing the job that they're supposed to be 
doing.

 Clerk in for an increase of 6%, because that is what Cola is and historically the 
Board of Selectmen have used Cola as the reason for an increase.

 Supplies flat.
 Postage increase, I have a postage meter and I pay five cents less for each one 

of my letters.
 Notices from $500 to $400, based on history.

Building Department:
 There was a 6% increase on for the building clerk.
 The way that building clerk is charge 50% of the building clerk’s salary is charged 

to the building department, 40% of salary is charged to planning and zoning and 
10% of that salary is charged to inland wetlands, because that building clerk 
would be responsible for all three departments as well.

 Supplies, slight increase.  I'm hoping to start cleaning up the building files, they 
are a mess and I cannot get one more piece of paper in the files.

 Postage again went up.
 State education fund went up.  The state education fund is driven by the amount 

of fees that come into the town with each particular application.
 Dues actually did go up from $150 to $175.
 The proposed revenue, I did raise from $18,000 which is budgeted for this year 

up to $22,000 and I did that, based on conversations with Joe and based on the 
past history.

 If you look at the current year to date, we were already at $15,000 and we still 
have six months more to go and that's just an indication of the increase, not only 
in the number of permits, but in the construction value of what's being built at this 
point in time.

 They are hoping that we'll be able to surpass the revenue like we have in the 
past two years.

 For fiscal year 18/19 we had a constructive value of $13 million and we process, 
the number of 490 permits. 

 For fiscal year 19/20 constructing values $37,773,498 with 424 permits 
processed.

 For fiscal year 20/21 the construction value was a little bit lower at $31.2 million 
with number of permits at 584.

 You can see that the building department has been extremely busy.

Planning and Zoning:
 I did double my supplies. We are in the process of working on a scanning project 
 I'm trying to scan all of my site plans to get them out of the drawers. I just don't 

have enough room.  We're putting them in boxes so I'm purchasing additional 
boxes that have to go downstairs into the basement and then that will enable 
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every map block and lot to have a scanned file that will provide information 
digitally on-site plans building permits building plans.

 Increase the postage because the postage rates went up.
 Notices I kept the same $2,000 and that is based on historical data.
 Printing and mapping, I actually popped up a little bit mostly because we're in the 

middle of doing the Plan of Conservation and Development, and we might have 
some new maps are going to be coming out of that process, so we need a little 
bit of extra money, just to print some off.

 Engineering stayed at $1,000. 
 I am planning on retiring in September, and there will be a new person sitting at 

my desk who might need to rely on a planner a little bit more than I does at this 
point in time.

 Conferences have remained the same. 
 Training, I did bump it up again like I said up to $1,000 and that would be for the 

new person.
 Salary for both the zoning enforcement officer and the new clerk by 6%.
 I think the only way that you're going to end up getting someone to fill a spot 

when I leave is to add the 6%.
 That has been proven by you guys twice already with the hiring of the Park and 

Rec Director and also with the conversion of the Social Services Director from a 
part-time position to a full-time position.

Inland Wetlands:
 Increased salary 6%. 
 Supplies stayed the same.
 Postage went up. 
 Notices stayed the same.
 Mileage stayed the same.
 Printing stayed the same. 
 Typically, what I do with any kind of postage that comes in, or even in my supply 

line I divided by four, because my supplies get used by ZBA, P&Z, IWC and the 
building department so it gets split by for every time I get something in.

Lynn Werner:
 I just want to say, thanks to Donna, and also thanks to Darlene.
 I want to echo her comments about the cost of living increase I know the Board 

of Selectmen has typically relied on the Cola.
 As Donna mentioned, we need to get this land use administrator salary, in line 

with what the what the position and what are skilled professional staff is worth 
based both on what the job requires and also what the going rate is in similar 
positions in the area.

 The land use administrator is a trained certified and professional position.
 This position really does require a working knowledge of state statute and even 
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 more importantly, a working knowledge of case law, which is changing monthly.
 Those decisions really do guide the way that your volunteer land use commission 

should be looking at applications and making decisions.
 In many ways that land use administrator position is our first line of defense both 

for us the volunteers and the town against lawsuits stemming from errors made 
in decision making, or in procedural management of applications

 In addition, the workload has increased dramatically when we first where hiring 
for a fulltime professional land use administrator we were looking at 30 to 35 
hours a week.

 By the time Donna came on board that was a steady 35 hours a week and in the 
last few years, that has grown to a 40 or more hours a week, which is normal for 
a professional position.

 But she's not being paid for that time, we need to really pay what the job is worth 
and what our staff is worth.

 In Kent right now we're actually paying a lot less than many of the town near us 
 We looked at Salisbury, Washington, Cornwall. Kent is paying far less than they 

are on an hourly basis.
 I have heard from applicants Kent is one of the best land use offices in our 

region.
 They are always availability to deal with the public, they are knowledgeable, they 

are friendly and helpful when dealing with the public.
 The outward facing offices accomplishe a tremendous amount for everybody in 

town.
 As a chairman of the Commission, who has to go to court, when there is a 

lawsuit, it is incredibly comforting to know, that the record that we are facing, our 
actions on is up to date in terms of statutes that we need to follow and the 
procedures and case law that are coming out of course on a regular basis, that is 
very comforting to me. 

 We are very grateful to Donna and to everybody in town hall, and again echo 
what Darlene said in terms of the way that you think about salary increases.

 Yes, it's the cost-of-living increase.
 Yes, it is also a way to get our professional position up to par with the other 

offices in the towns around us.

Rufus deRham: 
 Request a table of actual figures and what you think would be the type of salary 

that you're talking about.

Wesley Wyrick: 
 I can't say more than what was said by Donna and Lynn, but I want, I want to 

thank Donna, for her incredibly thorough work on this Commission.
 As a professional working in this town as well, I can tell you how important it is to 

have an office that you can get immediate information out of.
 The number and the scope of work there's an extraordinary amount of that 

comes through this office.
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 It is a big position with a with a great deal of responsibility.

Matthew Winter: 
 With regards to the to the printing lines, I think that the scanning of the 

documents is really very helpful to all volunteers of the Planning and Zoning 
Commission.

 All of us are working fulltime jobs and we don't have the time to go by the town 
hall and asked to pull those files and look at them there.

 If we can get those documents transmitted to us electronically it's really very 
helpful and helps us do our job, much more efficiently.

 With the increase in the planning line, Donna's right that there's going to be some 
effort needed and some support needed for her replacement, but also for us 
going forward.

 Our regulations on somewhat of a continual basis and we have to, we have to 
update our subdivision regulations coming up soon so that's so that that planning 
that planning value is really important, and I'll remind everybody that the governor 
has enacted, not quite sure where well going to call it a law so it's something 
new, Governor has said that we all have to be trained.

 Starting in 2023 so all that all the land use Commissioners are going to have to 
go through some significant, certainly, an effort to be trained to the level that the 
government wants us to be.

 The salary I'll just spend two minutes and say I've been involved in this process, 
not a tremendous number of years, but a few and every year that the selectmen 
have elected to simply offer a cost-of-living increase.

 I personally don't think that that's right, I think that everybody who works in the 
town hall works tremendously hard everybody who's public facing who I work 
with as a volunteer and as a community member there they're all terribly well 
qualified and they're all terribly helpful.

 I think that they should get paid for the for the work that they do.
 I understand that the town has this philosophy that they want to increase the 

wages, based on cost-of-living and they've been following this plan for at least as 
long as I've been involved in this budget process so at the very least, I think, to 
be fair. The town should follow in their own footsteps and offer this cost-of-living 
increase which turns out this year to be 6% you know the pandemic has really 
turned us all in our heads.

 The there's tremendous inflation 6% if you're not going to do with the one way, 
you should definitely do it the other way.

 The last thing I'll say is, as we can get to a comparable position from a salary 
standpoint working 40 hours a week, the land use administrator in Salisbury right 
makes $82,800 a year.

 With the 6% Cola increase that brings it $10,000 less than what they're paying in 
Salisbury for seemingly a comparable position.
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Library:
Sandy Edelman: 

 I'm the president of the Kent Library Association.
 We're requesting $125,000, the same amount we requested last year.
 We're not a municipal department.
 We do get a nice amount of money from the town.
 It could be around 29 or 30%, but we are raising 70% of our funds. 
 Which is not always easy, but we work very hard to do it with an army of 

volunteers.
 We're working on a possible expansion of our facilities into the old firehouse 

building.
 We are exploring that with no money from operating funds or from the town grant 
 We are privately fundraising.
 I should have started with this, it's our hundredth anniversary this month.
 On March 25th and we are going to be holding an open house party for families 

and children in the afternoon
 On the Saturday the 26th we are going to hold more adult party in late afternoon.
 We hope everybody in town government and the town will attend and help us 

celebrate it's just a great time with us coming out of the pandemic.

John Walker: 
 I'm a relative newcomer to the town and relatively new to the library board.
 I must say that, having worked on a number of nonprofit organizations over the 

years.
 I just find this organization so vibrant, there is always something.
 Sarah is always coming up with new ideas.
 The financials notwithstanding, we are quite honestly, I think one of the most well 

respected and financially viable libraries in the state of Connecticut and I think we 
do a tremendous job and I'm very proud to be part of this organization.

Emergency Management:
Eric Epstein: 

 We submitted this to Barbara two-fold.
 The budget for the year, which includes

o Stipends. 
$10,000 for the director. 
$5,000 for the deputy.

o Supplies. 
o Veoci, which is the software program that we use to track all our incidents.
o Ever bridge, which is the emergency notification system that the town has 

enrolled in.
o Mileage.
o Telephone system.
o Ring central system, obviously the obvious the office is not manned on a 

regular basis, so this would allow the phone calls to go to an email, you 
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o can send it to voicemail you can access it remotely.
o Cell phone reimbursement 
o Radio maintenance. 
o Dues.
o Training.
o Equipment.
o Deployment expenses.
o Total $37,185.

 A separate box that includes the capital improvements
o To get the office up to par.
o LEOP.
o Pandemic insert. 
o Office upgrades. 
o Computer. 
o Status monitors.
o COOP Plan.
o Cyber Plan.
o Total, an additional $35,600. 

 The supplies line, $15,000, that that may be obviously a little extreme. I based 
that off of some of the supplies that were ordered during the pandemic that total 
almost $4,000 for hand sanitizer office supplies disinfectants, goggles and spray 
bottles, it was all came out of this line.

 Hopefully we never have something like this, where we need all that that.
 That’s where that came from so maybe that can be reduced.
 The office has always been a volunteer organization, but it's not that anymore.
 At the drop of a hat when something happens, we are on it we're on the phone 

with whoever the partners are whether it's the state, the region or ever source 
partners, you know we're making things happen.

 We're doing it behind the scenes and getting it done.
 It really is no longer a volunteer position.
 The other big number is the Veoci, which is our platform for logging incidents, 

$7,000 a year. A contract which isn't even covered by the current budget.
 We requested office space from the fire department. They granted it.
 We haven't set it up yet because we really don't have the funding to really set it 

up.

Jean Speck:
 Things that are going to get added to the list of things that Emergency 

Management will be doing:
o Managing the Ever Bridge database 

Glenn Sanchez: 
 My first you know concern is to immediately get you set up, 
 You have some funds in your budget currently and let's get you up and running at 

the very least.
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KVFD:
Alan Gawel: 
We have two areas to discuss:

 The operational grant that goes into funding for the operational part of the 
department.

 Medical staff which is handled separately in the town budget.

Operational grant: 
 Hold the line flat for this coming fiscal year the same money, as the previous 

year.
 Our budget did reflect approximately a $50,000 deficit so to make up that 

difference we are moving monies from previous years where money was saved 
in order to do that.

 Some of that's from ambulance billing revenue over the previous years, a little bit 
from donations over the previous years and also, we now are having revenue 
come in that's in a very positive way for the rental of the building that's out behind 
the firehouse. 

Staffing: 
Bonnie Donzella: 

 Power point presentation, attached.
o New committee that was just formed to look into options for staffing. 
o The number of calls from 2013-2021.
o Some other contributing factors to the current decline in volunteer staffing:

There are just less volunteers out there.
There is a larger time commitment health.
Injury constraints.

o 66% of our active responders are over the age of 50.
o We're set up with six-hour increments.
o Two staff members are needed for a legal crew.
o There are eight shifts in today that works out to 56 shifts in a week, which 

is 2920 shifts in a year.
o As of today, March 2 there are 19 unassigned shifts. That's the shifts that 

we need to pay the paid staff for that's not covered by volunteers.
o We took the worst-case scenario, which means paying somebody to cover 

those 2900 shifts for the year.
o And that's to have coverage 24 seven 365 days a year, and what we did 

was we subtracted the stipend allowance for volunteers and that brought 
the total request $492,00

o The current staffing model that we're working on right now would reduce 
he request down to $224,250.

Rufus deRham made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:35 p.m.   Glenn Sanchez 
seconded the motion and the motion carried.
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Joyce Kearns

Joyce Kearns
Administrative Assistant

These are draft minutes and the Board of Selectmen at the subsequent meeting may make corrections.  
Please refer to subsequent meeting minutes for possible corrections and approval of these minutes.              
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